
DRAFT MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

July 21, 2009
Chair Richard Manfredi convened the meeting at 11:04 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Richard J. Manfredi, Chair
	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.

	Joyce Hatala, Vice Chair
	Janet Keim

	Cynthia Carrow
	Thad Stevens

	Jolene Chinchilli
	David Strong

	Jim Clauser
	Jim Swistock

	Gail M. Conner,  Esquire
	John Walliser

	Walter Heine, P.E.
	Peter Wilshusen


I.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Richard welcomed Council’s two new members, Jim Clauser, Manager, Carbon County Conservation District and Jim Swistock, President, Penncara Energy.  They were recently appointed to Council by Speaker of the House, Keith R. McCall.  There is one remaining House vacancy.    Richard announced that John Walliser has agreed to fill the Air Committee Chair vacancy. 
He also reminded Council members to give travel reimbursement requests to Patty as soon as possible.  Due to the current budget situation, reimbursements will be placed in queue until the new budget is in place. 
He then called for a motion to approve the May meeting minutes. Cynthia made the motion to accept; Jan seconded it.  The motion carried.  
There was no public comment.
II.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Regional Meeting Workgroup

Cynthia reported that due to the state budget situation, Council is adjusting the meeting plans.  The workgroup has elected to hold joint panel discussions with CNRAC on Marcellus play related issues here in Harrisburg on August 19.  Council will then meet for a local panel discussion the evening of October 20 and visit sites of joint interest on October 21.  
Water Committee
Sue read a committee report provided by Burt Waite.  The committee held a conference call with Deputy Secretary Hines to discuss the draft changes to Chapter 102 and the proposed Permit-by-Rule.  

Many feel the Department has not sufficiently addressed the impacts [the proposed Total Dissolved Solids strategy will have] on stakeholders.  WRAC has formally asked DEP to slow down and study this issue in greater detail before proceeding to the EQB, and has recommended creation of a stakeholder effort to vette the issues.  DEP plans to proceed with the regulation, but agrees with creating a stakeholder group.
Staff and Water Committee members are gathering information on the impacts of the manufacturing of ethanol on water resources.  This will be an on-going item.

There will be a Water Committee meeting with John Hines and Dana Aunkst immediately following the Council meeting today.
Environmental Standards Committee
Dave Strong reported that due to the budget impasse, the July field trip meeting of the MRAB has been cancelled.  

Sue asked Council if there was a motion to approve the draft letter [to the Pennsylvania delegates on the Appropriations Committee] with regard to the elimination of federal funding for the AML Emergency Program.  It was requested that the letter go to the full Pennsylvania congressional delegation.  Thad motioned to send the letter; John seconded it.  The motion carried.

Bernie mentioned some information he had regarding a presentation John Dawes made with regard to the elimination of the federal funding.  Dave requested Bernie provide this information to him prior to the next MRAB meeting.

Strategic Planning Workgroup
Jolene gave an update on the discussion had by the workgroup on the July 6 conference call.  One topic of discussion was combining the June and July meetings into a single 2-day meeting.  Since the workgroup did not reach a consensus on the call, Richard asked for discussion by the full Council on the issue.

Many felt that continuity was important and that Council should not miss a month.  Some expressed that it is not always easy for them to stay over, and that perhaps a full day meeting of the full Council, i.e. 9-5, might work better than a 2-day meeting.

Jolene reported that the workgroup was in consensus that the transition report should immediately become Council’s top priority.  Jolene stressed the importance of Council member involvement and time investment into this process, specifically in areas of concern to them.  Sue and Jolene will put together a preliminary draft outline.  She is proposing that Council’s committees and workgroups then vette issues and assist in writing sections of the report.  The workgroup would like to have a finished product in time to discuss with candidates early in their campaigns.  Jolene made the motion that this report immediately become Council’s time priority and that work begin on it; Bernie seconded it.  The motion carried.

III. BUDGET UPDATE
Deputy Secretary Patrick McDonnell provided a brief overview of the current budget situation and possible impacts to DEP.

He said that approximately one-third of DEP’s budget comes from the General Fund, another third from Federal funds, and one-third from Special Funds.  He briefly highlighted what DEP’s program spending may look like under both HB 1416 and SB 850.  

In response to a question, Patrick said that DEP’s total budget last fiscal year was around $230 million.  DEP’s budget under HB 1416 would be approximately $199 million; under SB 850 about $160 million.  Either way, there will be cuts.

Patrick opened the floor for questions.

Thad stated that Council recently forwarded a letter concerning Sewage Enforcement Grants and asked what happens to such local mandates when monies are withdrawn?  Since this is not Patrick’s program area, he was not able to give a definitive answer.  However, he did say that his expectation would be that the requirements would remain.

Joyce mentioned the $2 recycling fee and commented that it was helpful to have this money when needed.  She is glad to see Senator Musto’s recently proposed bill that would extend this fee indefinitely.  Joyce asked Patrick about decreases in funding for the Environmental Education Fund.  Patrick said that this fund is funded by 5% of all fines and penalties.  This year there was not as great of an influx into the fund as some other years.

Bernie mentioned funding for mining.  Patrick said that BAMR is mostly federally funded, the Bureau of Mining and Reclamation is funded 50 percent by the state and 50 percent by a federal grant.  The deep mining program is 100 percent state funded.  The oil and gas program is self-funded from the Well Plugging Account.

Joyce asked if Growing Greener was out of money.  Patrick replied that Growing Greener 2 is basically fully expended.

Sue asked Patrick about staff complement.  Patrick said that the department several years ago had approximately 2900 filled positions.  Today, with the hiring freeze and exceptions granted for the oil and gas program and engineering-related positions, the current complement is around 2700 positions.

IV. HB 80 UPDATE
Deputy Secretary Dan Griffiths gave an overview of HB 80 and carbon sequestration efforts in Pennsylvania.

HB 80 provides the vehicle to create a network for the movement of captured carbon.  Risk issues with this technology must be monitored.  He envisions this program being fee supported.  This bill has garnered a lot of attention and has had many amendments.
Richard asked Dan what his comfort level with this technology is.  Dan said many states have been dealing with carbon storage issues and using carbon as a valued resource for sometime.  A geological assessment of Pennsylvania is underway to see what the feasibility for long-term storage is.

Thad asked Dan how such high-pressured gas is kept in the ground.  Dan said it is a matter of reviewing geological features and addressing risk.  The gas would be injected down in the ground greater than 2500 feet.  It can also be contained in a liquid state.

Jolene inquired who is paying for the necessary geological studies.  Dan said that public funds are being used for research with some being paid from oil and gas funds and others through energy grants.

Sue asked about pipelines for carbon sequestration on top of pipelines to collect and transport natural gas and transmission lines to hook wind farms in to the grid, etc. What does he foresee Pennsylvania looking like?  He said these pipeline networks would run along existing networks where possible.  Long-term what this network will look and what Pennsylvania’s capacity will be are un-known.

Jim Swistock mentioned the use of Pennsylvania’s underground for carbon capture and storage versus the benefit of the extraction of underground resources such as Marcellus gas.  Dan acknowledged there may be conflicts in this area and that this needs to be carefully considered when decisions are made.

V. LEADERSHIP / EQB ELECTIONS
Sue announced that both Richard and Joyce had volunteered for another year of service as Chair and Vice Chair respectively.  Cynthia made the motion that they be elected by acclamation; Peter seconded it.  The motion carried.

Sue reported that all current members of the EQB were standing for re-election: Bernie, Richard, Jolene, Dave, & Walter. She opened the floor for anyone else interested in running for election.  John motioned that the incumbents be re-elected to serve another term by acclamation; Joyce seconded it.  The motion carried.

VI. EQB UPDATE

Kelly Heffner, Director of DEP’s Policy Office offered the following report on the next quarter’s EQB schedule.


August - 
Chapter 95, proposed TDS Strategy




Hazardous Waste Petition – Grows Landfill



Molybdenum Water Quality Criteria



September -
Proposed Chapter 92 (NPDES)



Final Storage Tank Operator Training Requirements



Five Proposed Draft Air Regulations




Final Chapter 109 Updates (ground water)

October - 
Proposed Chapter 96 – Nutrient Trading



Proposed Chapter 105 – Dam Safety portion only



Mining Regulation Clean-up / Fees

Walter questioned a letter EQB members received regarding Chapter 302.  Kelly said that DEP feels they have done adequate outreach, but is considering a possible extension to the comment period.

VII. ECONOMIC RECOVERY UPDATE
Kelly provided a brief overview of DEP’s economic recovery efforts.  A handout on energy, water, storage tank, and air initiatives and “shovel ready” projects underway was provided.  Members with questions may contact Kelly directly.
VIII. AIR – REGULATORY UPDATES

Draft Outdoor Wood-Fired Boilers

Jane Greber and Ron Davis provided a brief overview of the draft regulations, which address stack size, setback, and seasonal requirements.  The draft regulation was presented to AQTAC at their May meeting.  Compliance and enforcement will be complaint driven.

Bernie asked for the estimated cost difference between a new compliant boiler model versus an older model.  Jane said they estimated it to be about a 15 percent increase in cost.  However, the newer, compliant models are more energy efficient, resulting in a lower operating cost.
Joyce asked if the department was looking at phasing out the older models.  Stack height on models not in compliance would need to be adjusted and cleaner wood used.  Kelly said that retrofit kits are being created for non-compliant models.

Ron said that while increased stack height does not decrease overall pollutants, it does allow for dispersion of the pollutants so they are not as concentrated when affecting neighboring properties.

Walter asked about ordinances for townships.  Jane replied that there is a model ordinance available on the DEP web site and she believes on the PSATS web page as well.

Gail reported that AQTAC had extensive discussion on this issue.  These issues seem to have been addressed in the updated draft presented to CAC.  This regulation is expected to go to EQB in September.
Draft New Source Review – PM2.5

Krish Ramamurthy briefly reviewed the NSR-PM2.5 draft regulation.  Regulated new source review pollutants include NOx or VOC’s, SO2, a pollutant for which EPA has promulgated a National Ambient Air Quality Standard, and pollutants that are a constituent or precursor pollutant.  This regulation is expected to go to EQB in October.
Control Techniques Guidelines
Susan Hoyle reviewed the following draft regulations:  Large Appliance and Metal Furniture, Paper Film and Foil, and Flat Wood Paneling.  This package is expected to go to EQB in September.
Susan said these draft regulations utilize reasonably available control measures.  The draft regulations aim to reduce VOC content, increase controls, and add housekeeping requirements.

	Regulation
	Facilities Affected
	Anticipated VOC Emission Reductions
	Industry Wide Cost

	Large Appliance
	6
	11 TPY
	Minimal 

	Metal Furniture
	13
	20 TPY
	Minimal 

	Paper, Film, Foil
	3
	215 TPY
	$258,000/year max

	Flat Wood Paneling
	11
	122-488 TPY
	$230,000-$1.2M/year 


AQTAC has reviewed and discussed the draft regulations.  They concurred with the department to move forward to the EQB.  The department would be conducting public hearings to receive input.  Susan reported that no negative comments have been received from advisory committees.

Thad questioned what the regulated community’s reaction has been thus far.  Susan reported that they have been pretty accepting, as there is a minimal cost involved in compliance.

Susan asked that Council provided the BAQ a letter on each regulation as they move forward to EQB.

IX. SECRETARY’S REPORT
Secretary Hanger had a brief question and answer time with Council.

Richard asked the Secretary what impact the Commonwealth budget situation will have on DEP.  The Secretary said state revenues have experienced a dramatic decline.  Depending on the budget that is passed, DEP spending levels could return to those of 1993.  It is an ugly situation.  DEP is already preparing to end some programs early, such as finishing spraying for the Black Fly Program in July instead of October.  The Secretary had set a goal to essentially eliminate the department’s permitting backlog.  In these times, this goal is unrealistic.  DEP may need to decrease inspections as well.  The decisions necessitated by the budget situation will not only have an environmental impact, but an economic impact as well.  

Bernie asked the Secretary about support available for school boards, local governments etc. for environmental friendly programs such as solar hot water, etc.  Secretary Hanger directed him to speak with OETD and the Policy Office.  There are a number of grant opportunities out there for worthwhile projects.  

John asked Secretary Hanger about Act 70 and the department’s work with the Climate Change Advisory Committee.  Secretary Hanger stated that CCAC had recently issued an impacts report.  This is available on DEP’s website.  They plan to have their draft report available for public comment in October.  This action plan is on schedule to be finalized in December.

Thad asked the Secretary about unfunded mandates on local government, such as Act 537.  Secretary Hanger was not sure of the specifics but said that for such mandates some municipalities were imposing local fees.

Walter said he would like to think of the glass as half-full and that the economy is beginning to turn around.  He looks at it as a temporary tightening of the belt.  Secretary Hanger agreed that he believes things may soon begin to turn around economically.  However, he said there is a difference between tightening the belt and cutting the throat.  Environmental improvement is an economic asset.

In response to a question on the re-write of the waste regulations, Kelly said that coal ash has taken priority over the re-write of the waste regulations.  The waste regulation updates are temporarily on the back-burner.

Sue asked about the BAQ and whether there was any follow-up on the issues of air toxics and synergistic community impacts.  She also inquired if there was a pending addendum to the last 5-year report.  Dan Lapato said that the BAQ has taken Council’s comments to heart and is reviewing and working in these areas, but no amendment to the last 5-year report would be forthcoming.

X. NEW BUSINESS
Cynthia said that there are currently 75,000 acres of state forest and park lands currently leased by DCNR.  She feels that it is important that the impacts of drilling on currently leased public lands be appropriately assessed prior to the Commonwealth’s leasing of additional lands for this purpose.  She feels that Council should weigh in via a letter requesting an assessment of the resulting impacts be done prior to the leasing of additional state forest and park lands.  She made a motion to expedite a letter; Jan seconded it.
Council discussion ensued.  There was a consensus to send the letter with a recommendation that the assessment be completed in a timely fashion.

Cynthia stated that the Commonwealth has been left with a terrible AML and AMD legacy.  She wants Pennsylvania to step-back, review the situation, and not repeat history.
Bernie agreed that coal was once considered Pennsylvania’s silver lining, but we are now facing the consequences.  We need to be sure of what we are doing.

Thad mentioned the notice of closure of the Berks County Conservation District.  What will DEP do if this situation spreads to other areas?  What will the impacts be?  This is a concern.  Jim Clauser agreed that PACD and DEP should be looking at this.  John Walliser reported that he heard an update that the Berks CD is ramping down, but will not totally close.

-
-       -       -       -
The meeting was adjourned at 2:43 p.m.

Notice of the July meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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